S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Project Group Meeting for the Neighbourhood Plan held at 6.00pm on Monday 2nd September 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present:  Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Banks, Miss D Scott, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Dr Outred, Mrs Borrman, Mr Walters, Mr C Abbs, Mr Parker and Mr Marrow. 

Mr Andrews, Mr and Mrs Lea.
Apologies:  Mr I Jordan, Mr R Gardner and Dr P Tasker 
2. To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 12th August 2013:  

These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Clapham, seconded by Mr Evans with two abstentions all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. To record declarations of any interests, personal or prejudicial:  Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development. 

4.  To receive questions from the Public: Mr Price explained that letters had been received from both Mr Andrews and Mr and Mrs Lea. He said that they were present at the meeting to further express their concerns regarding the relief road which has been proposed within LDF documents to come out onto Nursery Lane. 
Mr Andrews stated that his property is next door to the suggested junction and said that at the site there is already a Pumping Station and an Orange Telephone Mast. Mr Andrews stated that he does not wish to have traffic lights or a roundabout outside his house.
Mr Lea added that the area is inappropriate as it is within a flood zone and said that vehicles will use the road as a rat run in and out of Kings Lynn.

Mr Lea stated that outside his house at Nursery Lane, at certain times of the year a continuous river flows along the road. He said that Anglian Water have monitored that situation and confirmed that the cause is due to the water table being just below ground level.

Mr Lea referred to an independent report he had obtained which shows the area is within a flood zone.

Mr Andrews said that with the development of 300 houses and the associated tarmac, there will become a serious problem.

Mr Andrews also raised concerns regarding the large Oak Trees on the site. He asked whether the trees had any Tree Preservation Orders on them.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council has contacted the Borough Council a number of times regarding the trees and has expressed its concerns regarding their importance. She said that it is hoped that the necessary action will take place. 
Mr Price explained that the Borough Council is responsible for the Local Development Framework. He stated that they need to provide a certain number of homes within the Borough by 2026. He explained that previously it had been suggested that 800 new homes would be built on the land West of Hall Lane and 750 would be built at Knights Hill. It was confirmed that the recent Preferred Options have shown these figures reduced to 300 at the land West of Hall Lane and 600 at Knights Hill.
Mr Price stated that the current consultation period runs until 4th October 2013 to enable people to submit further comments. Mr Price confirmed that whilst the Parish Council accepts that some development will have to be accepted, the Parish Council will be making further comments to hopefully reduce the numbers as much as possible.

Mr Abbs confirmed that the water table is just a few inches below ground level. He said that the suggestion of development is unbelievable.
Mr Marrow informed members that he had attended the recent drop in sessions and had asked several questions. He confirmed that there has been nothing set in stone regarding the relief road.
Further comment was made regarding the trees on the land West of Hall Lane. It was explained that members had carried out a survey of the trees and the Borough Councils Tree Officer had been asked to look at these in the hope of having important trees protected by TPO’s. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that despite numerous attempts to chase up the matter, the Borough Council have still not been to look at the trees. (Our Local Borough Councillors and Mr Stuart Ashworth who is responsible for the Tree Officer have now also been involved).
Members spoke regarding a new housing development at The Howards in North Wootton. It was said that when measures were put in place to get rid of surplus water, some of the homes suffered subsidence. 

Mr Andrews asked if the new relief road was part of the new proposed development. It was confirmed that it was, however it was explained that the Borough Council has only worked out that there is sufficient room for a junction, a design has not been produced.

Members commented that the road would be a distributor road; with people living to the north using it to travel into Kings Lynn. It was said that as a result the traffic on Nursery Lane south would decrease.
Mr Price thanked Mr Andrews and Mr and Mrs Lea for attending the evenings meeting. It was confirmed that copies of their letters had been forwarded to the Local Development Framework team at the Borough Council.

5. To discuss the Neighbourhood Plan: Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and explained that it is a document which the Parish Council hopes will be adopted into the Development Plan to shape the future of the Village.

It was said that concerns had been raised regarding the progress being made and it was suggested that a weekly meeting may be beneficial to help speed things along. Members generally felt that the present meeting schedule is adequate.
Mr Price confirmed that he had recently met with Mr Parker to discuss the progress being made. It was felt that it would be important to meet with Mr Alan Gomm the LDF Manager to update him with the progress and to find out how the Borough Council may be able to assist with the Neighbourhood Plan.  Mr Price confirmed that a meeting had been arranged for Tuesday 3rd September at 7pm at the Parish Council Meeting Room. 

One member commented that after attending the recent drop in sessions, it was felt that the development areas had already been decided upon. Comment was made that there are other areas of land locally which may prove to be suitable alternatives such as the land opposite ASDA, the 9 acre field, land at Avon Road/Nursery Lane as well as a large area of unused land at Castle Rising which has suitable access. 
Comment was made that two of the sites (land opposite ASDA and the 9 acre field) had been included within the questionnaire for public comment. 
It was said that the owner of the land opposite ASDA had put forward his land for possible development and has subsequently made enquiries with the Borough Council as to why his land had not been included.

Mr Price confirmed that Bidwells are currently preparing further documents to support the objections already made. He said that Bidwells are producing a further joint report for Castle Rising and North and South Wootton Parish Councils, as well as a further report for South Wootton. He confirmed that these would be submitted to the Borough Council before the consultation period finishes on 4th October 2013.

Mrs Banks said that the Parish Council should be cautious of suggesting additional sites. It was said that at present the Borough Council has a shortage of 1% which still needs allocating.
Mr Parker spoke regarding the draft policies; he said that some had reference to maps. He said that it was important to keep present field boundaries and trees in both areas including the Clayland site. He said that all of these should be identified and marked.

Comment was made that whether development takes place on the north side of Grimston Road or not, the approach to the village needs some sort of enhancement. It was said that in the past South Wootton in Bloom had contacted the land owner with a proposal to plant trees, however this had been rejected.

Members stated that during a recent meeting with Mr Taylor and Mr Woolley from Zurich, they had commented about the trees and ponds at the Knights Hill site. It was said that they felt the area should be developed sympathetically to retain the trees and ponds and to protect the DNA. 
Mr Abbs stated that he is extremely interested in nature; he said that he has serious concerns regarding the hedgerows and ditches. He said that at the land west of Hall Lane shell ducks visit annually to nest and at the weekend he saw a family of four Marsh Harriers hunting. He confirmed that he is strongly against all further development.

Members felt that it is very important that the areas are protected and that what is currently present at the sites are retained and enhanced. 
Mr Parker said that wildlife buffers and corridors must be included within the Neighbourhood Plan. Mr Parker kindly offered to illustrate the Environment Policies. He said that he would look at the areas and then capture the information onto a map.
Mr Price thanked Mr Parker for offering to advance the maps. He asked the other members if in small groups they could advance the other areas. Comment was made regarding the various Policies, it was said that the words must be reviewed to ensure that any areas which are deficient are strengthened. 

After discussion it was agreed that Rev Tate, Mr Clapham and Mrs Banks would work on housing. Economy, Society, Community and Culture would be looked at by Dr Outred, Mrs Borrman and Mr Evans and the final policy for Transport would be left at the moment as it was felt that this Policy had already been discussed at length.
Mr Price stated that it is hoped that the draft document would be ready for distribution in October 2013. He said that the draft document will be distributed to every household in the parish for residents to make comment. Once the comments are received, any amendments can be made, and then the final draft will be submitted to the Borough Council and examined by an Independent Inspector. Mr Price explained that after that time a referendum will be held and if 51% of the voting residents agree to the Neighbourhood Plan it will be adopted by the Borough Council and incorporated into the Development Plan.
Ms Scott commented regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and stated that it will only be able to influence what is within the boundary of South Wootton. She was concerned that the Neighbourhood Plan would have no influence over development on land which abuts the Parish boundary. She added that development on the land at Knights Hill which falls outside the boundary will significantly impact the Village of South Wootton. 
Mrs Cornwell stated that when the final numbers are known, a meeting will be arranged for all the developers to meet with Castle Rising and North and South Wootton Parish Councils. She said that hopefully at that time the Parish Councils will be able to have some influence over what is proposed for development.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.30pm. 

5. Next meeting: To be held on Monday 16th September 2013 at 6.00pm in the Parish Office Meeting Room.
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